
 

 

April 11, 2025 
 
 
 

Members of the Zoning, Neighborhoods  
& Development Committee 

City of Milwaukee 
City Hall, Room 205  
Milwaukee, WI 53202 

 
 

RE: File 241880, TID 122 – Cudahy Farms  
Dear Committee Members:  

 

File 241880 would approve the creation of Tax Incremental District (TID) 122, Cudahy Farms (the “District”), along 

with a corresponding project plan and term sheet. The Comptroller’s Office has reviewed the project plan, 

feasibility study, and term sheet and has had discussions with the Department of City Development (DCD) and the 

Assessor’s Office. The Comptroller’s Office analysis is based on the information provided. 

 

The District is the site of the former John C. Cudahy/Northwest YMCA at 9050 North Swan Road on the City’s 

northwest side, referred to as the Cudahy Farms. The site will be developed by Royal Capital Group, LLC, but will 

be owned by Cudahy Farms P1, LLC (the Developer) for the purpose of securing low-income housing tax credits. 

The Developer is proposing a plan which includes the construction of multifamily residential units and amenities 

such as an early childhood education center, gym/fitness center and other activities using the former YMCA 

facilities. The project would include 212 multifamily units, with a mix of one-, two- and three-bedroom units 

available at reduced rents for those earning 30%-80% of area median income (the Project).  Of the 212 units, there 

would be 100 one-bedroom units reserved for seniors. 

 

The total estimated costs for the Project are $56,872,407. This file authorizes an up to $3,700,000 grant to the 

Developer to assist in funding a portion of these costs. The Developer will advance the $3,700,000.  The District 

will make annual payments to the Developer equal to the incremental taxes collected in the District, less an annual 

administration charge of $7,500.  The District’s payments will terminate at the earlier of the repayment of 

$3,700,000 plus 5.1% interest, or the payment derived from the 2041 levy payable in 2042 (year 17 of the District). 
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